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                         Please quote our reference: PFA/GA/6950/2006/SM  
 
 
Re:  DETERMINATION IN TERMS OF SECTION 30M OF THE PENSION 

FUNDS ACT, 24 OF 1956 (“the Act”) – J PONDO (“the complainant”) v 
LIBERTY LIFE (“the respondent”)  

 
1. Introduction 
 
[1.1]  The complaint concerns the disparity between the values of the 

complainant’s retirement annuities that was provided by the respondent 
and the initial values that were quoted to him in March 2005.  

 
[1.2] The complaint was received by this office on 13 January 2006. 

Unfortunately there is no record which indicates that a letter 
acknowledging receipt thereof was sent to the complainant. During May 
2006 a letter was dispatched to the respondent giving it an opportunity to 
file its response to the complaint. Responses were received from the 
respondent on 8 June 2006, 8 August 2007, 2 October 2007 and 4 
October 2007.  

 
[1.3] The respondent forwarded a copy of its response dated 8 June 2006 to 

the complainant on 29 May 2006. This office also forwarded copies of the 
respondent’s responses to the complainant on 9 October 2007 and his 
further submissions were sought by 16 October 2007, in the event that he 
wished to make any. This office received the complainant’s further 
submissions on 3 July 2006 and 24 August 2007.  

 
[1.4] Having considered the submissions before me, I find it unnecessary to 

hold a hearing in this matter. As the background facts are well known to all 
the parties, I shall only repeat those facts that are pertinent to the issues 
raised herein. My determination and reasons therefor appear below. 
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2. Factual Background 
 
[2.1] The complainant has five retirement annuity policies with two retirement 

annuity funds, namely, Prudential Retirement Annuity Fund (“the 
Prudential Fund”) and Lifestyle Retirement Annuity Fund (“the Lifestyle 
Fund”). Three of his retirement policies were endowment retirement 
annuity contracts that were originally issued by the Prudential Fund in 
1986, 1987 and 1989 respectively. These policies were made paid-up in 
January 1997.  

 
[2.2] The other two retirement annuity policies were taken with the Lifestyle 

Fund in 1994 and 1998 respectively. The Lifestyle Fund policies were 
made paid-up on 1 February 1997 and 1 December 2004 respectively.  

 
[2.3] A total lump sum of R72 982.62 became payable to the complainant after 

his policies became paid-up. The complainant was paid a one-third cash 
payment of R24 327.54 and the remaining two-thirds in the amount of R48 
655.08 was used to purchase a life annuity on his behalf.  

 
3. Complaint 
 
[3.1] The complainant is not satisfied with the value of his retirement annuities. 

He contends that the respondent advised him telephonically in March 
2005 that the total value of his policies amounted to R110 000.00 and that 
his one-third cash payment amounted to R34 000.00. He also alleges that 
the respondent advised him that the remaining two-thirds amounted to 
approximately R48 000.00.  

 
[3.2] Therefore, the complainant is not satisfied with the disparity between the 

values that were quoted to him in March 2005 and the amount that was 
paid to him. He further submitted in his further submissions that he wants 
an explanation as to what caused the decline in his retirement values 
between March and April 2005 and the date of payment. Moreover, he 
submitted that this Tribunal should hold the respondent liable to pay him 
the original amount that was quoted to him as his total retirement value. 

 
 
 
4. Responses 
 
[4.1] Mr F Lutsch, the Actuarial Assistant of the respondent, filed the first 

response on behalf of the respondent. He submitted that the three 
endowment retirement annuities that were issued by the Prudential Fund 
participate in profits by way of bonus sums assured that are credited to the 
death value annually. He indicated that there are three bonuses, namely, 
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reversionary bonus, terminal and performance bonus. He submitted that a 
reversionary bonus is guaranteed, the terminal bonus changes each year 
and the performance bonus is given only in cases of exceptional growth. 
Further, he submitted that the full fund values were paid on these policies 
and no deductions were made when they became paid-up.  

 

[4.2] Mr N Dawood, also an Actuarial Assistant of the respondent, filed the 
second response on behalf of the respondent.  He confirmed that the 
respondent received a phone call from the complainant on 10 March 2005 
enquiring about the value of his retirement annuities.  He submitted that 
the complainant was provided with illustrative values which were not 
guaranteed. He indicated that the values that were quoted to the 
complainant were R59 781.00 for policy number 61375846200 and R11 
719.00 for policy number 57561936100. He further submitted that the 
complainant was advised that he can only receive one-third as a cash 
payment and that the remaining two-thirds is used to purchase a 
compulsory life annuity. 

 
[4.3] Further, he pointed out that the complainant was advised that his 

retirement values differ according to the performance of the funds. He 
indicated that the complainant was initially informed that his one-third cash 
commutation amounted to R34 000.00 and the remaining two-thirds 
amounted to R110 000.00. However, he indicated that the respondent 
subsequently realised that the values that were quoted to the complainant 
by telephone were wrong. He submitted that this is because some of the 
policies have life cover which inflated the values. He stated that the 
respondent subsequently advised the complainant that his actual one-third 
cash payment amounted to R24 327.54 and the total amount of his 
retirement policies amounted to R72 982.62. He further added that no 
penalties were involved.  

 

[4.4] Moreover, he submitted a table which reflects the values of the 
complainant’s retirement annuities. It reads as follows:  

 
Contract Number         Amount Paid 

57163165900         R 4,633.58 

57561936100         R 11,921.39 

61375846200         R 39,343.28 

61378632500         R 5,533.51 

61384581000         R 11,550.86 
Total         R 72,982.62 

One-third cash payment         R 24,327.54 

Two-thirds Annuity Consideration         R 48,655.08 

 
 
5. Determination and reasons therefor 
 

[5.1]  The issue that falls for determination is whether the values of the 
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complainant’s retirement annuities provided by the respondent are the 

correct values that are payable to him. 

 

[5.2]  It is clear that the complaint is not satisfied with the disparity between the 

values that were quoted to him in March 2005 and the actual amount that 

became payable to him when his policies became paid-up. However, the 

respondent indicated that the initial amount of R110 000.00 was quoted to 

the complainant in error as it did not take into account that some of his 

policies have life cover. It indicated further that the complainant was 

subsequently informed about the correct values of his retirement annuities 

on 10 May 2005. In any event, the respondent advised the complainant 

when he inquired about the values of his retirement annuities that the 

values were not guaranteed and that they depend on the performance of 

the underlying funds. 

 

[5.3]  Further, it is common cause that the complainant was provided with 

statements which reflect the projected values of his retirement annuities. 

The factors affecting the complainant’s illustrative values were set out in 

the statements which show his contract details. The apposite portion of the 

contract details reads as follows: 

 

 “Values quoted are current and not guaranteed. The values shown reflect the 

latest information available. No account has been taken of transactions not yet 

processed. Projected values assume all contributions including any automatic 

increase are paid.  

 

 The retirement benefit above assumes that your monthly contribution will remain 

unchanged until your Selected Retirement Date and that the investment return 

will be 10.00% every year until your Selected Retirement Date. Since you may 

decide to change your contribution and the investment returns may vary in 

practice from these assumptions, the actual retirement benefit payable may be 

materially different to the amount shown on this statement.”  

 

 [5.4]  Thus, there was no guarantee that the complainant will be paid a certain 

amount as his retirement value. The respondent indicated that the actual 

values depend on the underlying performance of the funds and were 

based on the assumption that an investment return of 10.00% is achieved 

every year. Further, the complainant advanced no case that he suffered a 

loss as a result of the failure of the respondent to pay him according to the 

quotation that was given to him in March 2005. Therefore, the decline in 

the projected values cannot be regarded as a loss as the values were not 

guaranteed. 
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[5.5]  Moreover, the respondent submitted a table which reflects the calculation 

of the complainant’s retirement annuities.  The complainant did not submit 

anything to dispute the calculation of his retirement values in this regard. 

Therefore, there is nothing to suggest that the value of the complainant’s 

retirement annuities provided by the respondent does not reflect the 

correct amount that is due to him. 

 

[5.6]  In the result, the complaint cannot succeed. 
 
 
DATED AT JOHANNESBURG ON THIS            DAY OF                       2008. 
 
 
Yours faithfully 
 
 

 
     
MAMODUPI MOHLALA 
PENSION FUNDS ADJUDICATOR 
 
 


